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No GCA Meeting  

or Village View  

in December  

and January  

 

Next GCA Meeting: 
Monday, February 1, 

7:30 PM at Carlin Hall  

 

Saturday, December 12    

Luminaria  and Holi-

day  Party  

    We need helpers!  

Contact Julie Lee at  

jfblee@aol.com or  

         808 -384 -4954  

Virginia Hospital Center Potential Land Swap with       

Arlington County Discussed at GCA Meeting  

November 2, 2015, from Randy Krug, GCA Secretary 

The Glencarlyn Citizensô Association (GCA) held it monthly meeting on Monday No-

vember 2nd.  The featured speaker was Mr. Michael Halewski.  He is the Assistant to 

the Director, Arlington Department of Planning and he discussed the process by which 

Virginia Hospital Center (VHC) will purchase the county owned Edison site.   

The Edison site is a 5 acre parcel north of VHC that contains buildings that house vari-

ous Arlington county offices.  By the end of the year, Arlington will complete a plan to 

sell the Edison site.  Coincident with the purchase, the county will begin a process 

whereby VHC owned land will be evaluated for possible county uses. GCA will have 

representation in any process that seeks to describe a use for the VHC owned property 

(Continued on page 2) 

Virginia Hospital Center Access Points and Issues Meet-

ing Set for December 7 th                        by Sue Campbell      sue@veerhoff.net 

During the South Arlington Working Group (SAWG) process, we were able to discuss 

concerns and learn about potential uses and issues related to the land on the south 

side of Glencarlyn Park now owned by the Virginia Hospital Center (VHC) .  Thanks to 

all the people who came out and attended meetings.  Please go to More Seats for More 

Students to read the final report.  

 Although the ecology features prominently  in the report, the VHC part mentions in 

multiple ways how ideal the property would be for use by Arlington Public Schools. 

Now the county is forming a process for community input related to this land. There 

(Continued on page 2) 

Our Presidentôs Message 

As I write this I am trying to summon up 

some inner Holiday Spirit, but it is 

tough. 90 minutes ago I was in Arizona 

and it was north of 70 degrees.  Perfect 

weather! And now, as I am flying above 

Colorado I there I nothing but snow 

covered land as far as I can see.  Maybe 

that will put me in the spirit.   

What will do the trick is Luminaria and 

our annual Holiday Party scheduled for 

Saturday December 12th.  This year Julie 

Lee is leading that project. The luminar-

ias help to show off Glencarlynôs winter-

time beauty.  This is a tradition that re-

ally makes the neighborhood feel like a 

village.  Plan to stop by Carlin Hall that 

Saturday between 8:30 am and 3:00 pm 

to purchase luminaria. And if you can 

help with the luminaria sales send Julie 

a note at jfblee@aol.com. Itôs a great 

way to get to know your neighbors. 

You might also want to reserve that 

evening for the annual Holiday Party. 

After the luminarias are lit take a stroll 

(Continued on page 2) 

Purchase Luminaria  

Kits* Saturday,  

December 12,  

8:30 am  - 3:00 pm  

At Carlin hall  

*Each $4.00 Kit  

includes 10 candles, 

10 paper bags, and 

sand  

mailto:jfblee@aol.com
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to the Library Parking lot to enjoy holiday music, sômores, hot 

cocoa and more.  If our luck holds out Santa Claus may even 

make an appearance around 7:00 PM. You wonôt want to miss 

the fun.  And we could use 6-8 volunteers to help set up and 

clean up afterwards.  If you can help please send me a note at Presi-

dent_GCA@glencarlyn.org. 

Our November 5th GCA meeting featured a great presentation on the process before 

GCA as the County contemplates a possible land swap with the Virginia Hospital Cen-

ter. The land swap being considered would result in the County taking ownership of 

the current Virginia Hospital Urgent Care facility on Carlin Springs Road.  That possi-

bility has many implications for Glencarlyn residents.  The public process will provide 

opportunity for involvement and comment. It will be vital for our neighbors who have 

concerns about traffic, increased home density, new roads, or any other impacts, to 

plan now to engage when the opportunity arises in 2016.  Your help will be necessary 

and important.  

(Continued from page 1) 

Presidentôs  Message 
GCA Officers  

email: gca_exec@glencarlyn.org or  

president_gca@glencarlyn.org 

President  

 Brian Cavey 703-820-0242  

Vice President  

 Julie Lee 808 -384-4954 

Secretary  

 Randy Krug 703-379-0835 

Treasurer  

 Tim Aiken  703-820-0084  

Neighborhood Contacts  

Neighborhood Conservation Delegates  

 Sean Dudley  202-748-4577  

 Peter Olivere (Alt.)  703-626-2520 

Civic Federation Delegates  

 Peter Olivere  703-626-2520 

 Tim Aiken  703-820-0084  

 Sue Campbell 703-931-4098 

 Lisa Moore 256-294-2543 

 David Backus (Alt.) 703-528-8148 

 Doug LeRoy (Alt.)  703-845-9657 

 Jeff Liteman (Alt.)  703-575-4412 

 Brian Cavey (Alt.) 703-820-0242 

Carlin Hall Reservation  

 Arl.Parks & Recreation  703-228-1805  

Glencarlyn.org Webmaster  

 Doug LeRoy  703-845-9657 

Village View  Editor  

 Jack Turner  703-944-3974 

 gcaeditorial@gmail.com 

Area Chair/Block Captain Coordinator  

 Peter Olivere  703-626-2520 

Glencarlyn Email Updates  

 Doug Leroy  703-845-9657 

 gcaupdates@glencarlyn.org 

Volunteer Coordinator  

 Peter Olivere  703-626-2520 

 gc_volunteers@glencarlyn.org 

Glencarlyn Apparel  

 gca125yrs@glencarlyn.org  

 

 

Glencarlyn Web Site  

www.glencarlyn.org  

Carlin Hall  

5711 S. 4th St. 

Brian Cavey, President Glencarlyn Citizensô Association 

are traffic and park issues as well as conservation issues.   

At Septemberôs meeting many people voiced concern about access from the property 

into the neighborhood.  In October, the county heard our questions about the actual 

land.  We forgot to ask about access points, however. This can be a complicated issue. 

According to participants in our SAWG meetings, consideration for the value of Glen-

carlyn park  in its pristine state  is a high priority to residents living near the park.  

Now is the best time to discuss how to work with the county proactively. Please join 

the discussion on December 7  so we can hold onto everything that makes our neigh-

borhood such a great place to live.   

 

(Continued from page 1) Access Points...  

in Glencarlyn.  

By the end of 2016,  that process will be completed, and the county will then decide if 

it makes sense to swap the Edison parcel for any VHC owned land or complete a cash 

only deal. Once VHC completes its required permitting process for building on the 

Edison parcel (2018-2019), the county will either accept money or a land swap for the 

Edison parcel.  

 Mr. Halewski will probably lead the community process that describes possible uses 

for VHC properties.  The county has established a web site for this process: pro-

jects.arlingtonva.us/types/county -facilities/county -considering-selling-land-to-

virginia -hospital -center-for -expansion. 

 Sue Campbell who is the GCA representative to the South Arlington School Working 

Group discussed the results of their efforts.  It appears at this time that the county will 

build a school adjacent to the Thomas Jefferson middle school. 

 

(Continued from page 1) VHC at GCA Meeting...  

mailto:President_GCA@glencarlyn.org
mailto:President_GCA@glencarlyn.org
mailto:gca_exec@glencarlyn.org
http://www.glencarlyn.org
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How and Why Would the County Build a Road 

Through Glencarlyn Park?  

[Glencarlyn Facebook page, communications with Sue Campbell, & www.arlnow.com/]  

Build a public  access road through part of Glencarlyn Park? It seems like a ridicu-

lous idea to Glencarlyn residents who first hear about it, but Sue Campbell and 

several other Glencarlyn neighbors have reason to take the idea seriously.  

It gets a little complicated. If I understand it correctly, the county's plan would be 

similar to the following description. In theory, Arlington County could use a zon-

ing regulation known as "Form Based Code" (FBC) to essentially nullify zoning 

regulations that prohibit building access roads through a public park. The access 

road in question would provide a route to whatever might be built on the Virginia 

Hospital Center's Urgent Care property. It also would possibly create a route be-

tween Columbia Pike housing units and Arlington Boulevard 

(RT 50) that would bypass Carlin Springs Road (thus decreas-

ing traffic on Carlin Springs road).  

Again, this is theory so far, but Sue Campbell states that "We 

are dealing with Form Based Code.  I don't want to be alarmist,  

but that document is a masterpiece in developer genius for by-

passing all the usual community involvement". According to 

Campbell, Form Based Code is used to create dense population 

areas around public transportation routes (the Metro, buses) in 

order to keep heavy car traffic away from suburban neighbor-

hoods.  

Campbell indicates that FBC can be used to bypass or nullify in-

depth studies and community input regarding new road con-

struction. Theoretically, the county could make an arbritary 

ruling authorizing a road through part of Glencarlyn Park if it 

determined that the road was necessary to take traffic pressure 

away from Carlin Springs Road. Also in theory, the traffic pres-

sure would be caused by the housing units proposed on Freder-

ick Street and Columbia Pike.  

The availability of affordable housing units, Arlingtonôs Affordable Housing Master 

Plan,  and school Populations add another layer  to mix.The Coalition of Arlingto-

nians for Responsible Development (CARD), A new citizens group that counted 70 

members in July 2015, is raising questions about the Affordable Housing Master 

Plan, the Countyôs plan to address the need for more affordable housing.J oye 

Murphy, speaking for CARD, has said that [low income] neighborhoods along the 

western end of Columbia Pike have increased the amount of low income students 

attending Randolph Elementary School. In some neighborhoods along the Pike, 

the county set a target of having 15 percent of their housing available as affordable 

housing. However, the neighborhoods exceeded that target and have about 38 per-

cent of its housing affordable, Murphy said. At the same time, she said, some 

North Arlington neighborhoods have failed to reach their targets.  CARD is advo-

cating for an equal distribution of affordable housing  throughout Arlington.  

 

At this point, readers are allowed to feel like they are entering a labyrinth of county 

regulations,  wandering through a fog of un-answered questions, and following an 

uncertain road map. As your editor, I say to our readers: Do not despair. City and 

county governments are known, at times, to confound, confuse, and infuriate their 

citizens before they produce something that is acceptable. Sue Campbell and sev-

eral of our neighbors are paying attention to this matter and will be vocal about it 

to our citizen's association and to the county. And therein lies one of the reasons 

our neighborhood is still a great place to live  and to learn.  

A Halloween to Remember  

Jack Turner, Editor  

Maybe itôs a little late to talk about Hallow-

een this year. However, due to our publish-

ing dates, this is the only issue we can men-

tion it. By all counts we had more tricker -

treaters this year than several preceding 

years, so the difference is notable. Your 

editor actually had to run to the store to 

buy more candy ï that hasnôt happened in 

a very long time, if ever.  

Our streets were happy with costumes and 

persona of all kinds. Several neighbors had 

fire pits in their front yards ï it was cool 

enough to enjoy a nice fire ï and some in-

dulged in happy libations to the Halloween 

spirits.  Many houses were  ñdecorated up 

nice and properò for the evening. House ï 

byðhouse, scary, noisy, bright, colorful, 

creepy, and weird stuff was happening all 

over the neighborhood. Our streets were 

full of spectators, toddlers, teens, tweens, 

and adults. A sense of reverie and excite-

ment seemed to waft through the cool 

night air. One father and son were both 

dressed in elaborate Captain America cos-

tumes ï looks like Dad just couldnôt help 

himself (and thatôs a joke, readers).  

This Glencarlyn Halloween reminded me of 
the great Halloweens I enjoyed so much as 
a young boy. Did I mention that that was 

long time ago? I could feel the excitement, 
cheer, and a slight tingle of impending 
dread and mysterious forces in the air. 
What a terrific night it was!  

A bustling crowd of super heroes, vampires, and various         

personae  bustle  down 5th St.  past mysterious  artifacts. 
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Subscribe to Glencarlyn Updates  

Get a weekly email with information about neighborhoodôs 

fast breaking news and reminders about major activities.  

To subscribe, send your name, email address and home 

address to gcaupdates@glencarlyn.org. 

The GCA Needs Your input!  

We would like to hear from you about topics for 

programs at our meetings and neighborhood 

activities. Please send your thoughts to 

gca_exec@glencarlyn.org. 

The staff of The Village View is are always looking 

for articles, stories or photos about people or 

activities in our neighborhood and schools. Let us 

know events to include in our calendar.  

To contribute, send it to  The Village View editor 

Visit the GCA Website  

For additional information about what is going on in the 

community, photos from various events, and minutes of 

GCA meetings, visit the GCA website at 

www.glencarlyn.org.  

The Village View,  including back issues, are also available at 

Glencarlyn  Residents Tour  Virginia     

Hospital Center Land SwapProperty         

and Speak to County Officials  

[Adapted from Facebook discussion  and  some text by Steve Young] 

On Friday,  November 13, several Glencarlyn neighbors took a 

tour of the possible land-swap property owned currently by the 

Virginia Hospital Center (VHC). The tour was offered by  Arling-

ton county board members, who showed up to look around  and 

talk to  local residents.  

Glencarlyn residents Brandon Hemel, Steve, Young, Pete Olivere , 

and Sue Campbell, managed to make the 8:30 AM event,  after 

finding out that the 8:30 PM time was announced incorrectly. 

Caroline Haynes for the Parks Commission was also there, along 

with county board members Libby Garvey, John Vihstadt, Barba-

ra Favola, Mary Hynes, Katie Crystal and Reid Goldstein.  

This group of residents showed up to express their concerns about 

the countyôs possible acquisition of the property, ask about the 

timelines for transportation and environmental studies , and to 

advocate for community input.  

Sue Campbell got to walk and talk with Garvey and Vihstadt.  Ac-

cording to Campbell, Vihstadt said we need to be thinking about 

the toll lanes going into 66. Apparently it will offload a lot of traf-

fic onto 50. Campbell talked to Vihstadt about the "No Right on 

red "lights at Carlin Springs Road and Rt.50 expressing the need 

for turn lanes and no right on red. We need to get a meeting with 

Transportation. Steve Young has posted a map and diagram of the 

VHC property on our Glencarlyn Facebook page. 

 

Who knew?!? During the November 13  tour of the Urgent Care 

property, they showed  us their new million -dollar therapy pool. It 

has an underwater treadmill and a camera so that patients and 

therapists can monitor how the patient is doing. ïSteve Young 

Clockwise from lower left inset: Newly -elected school board-member Reid 

Goldstein, Barbara Favola (back to camera), VHC's Adrian Stanton, a 

VHC communications woman, County Board member John Vihstadt, our 

Peter Olivere, Board chair Mary Hynes, and newly -elected Board member 

Katie Cristol.  

Photo: Steve Young 

Mangy Fox  Scratching Itôs  

Way  Through  Glencarlyn  

The unfortunately afflicted creature pictured below has been 

the subject of concern and a little revulsion on our Facebook 

page recently. Several of our neighbors have taken pity on this 

mangy foxôs suffering. As you can see, the fox is so debilitated 

by itôs skin condition that it stopped for a long, probably pain-

ful, scratch  in the 5700 block of 3rd Street at 12:45 PM on a 

recent Wednesday.  One person said, ñIsnôt that what a 

óchupacabraô   is supposed to look like?ò   

Sightings continue, as  

the fox appears to be  

wandering our neigh-

borhood . Plans have 

been made ïon the ad-

vice of a Wildlife Rehab-

ber ðto mix a blend of 

irresistible  fox bait and 

an effective mange med-

icine. I f the fox takes  

enough of the baited 

medicine,  the mange 

should be cured. 
Photo: Steve Young 

mailto:gcaupdates@glencarlyn.org
http://www.glencarlyn.org
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View From the Garden  
by Judy Funderburk, Master Gardener      

Gardening for Winter Colors  

Unlike the riotous orange, red, gold, magenta colors of 

Fall, Winter's palette tends to be more subtle. Walk 

through the Library Garden with ñwinterò eyes and no-

tice how the shades of 

brown and gray provide a 

backdrop for evergreens 

and native berry plants 

such as Red Chokeberry 

and 'Red Sprite' Winter-

berry holly to shine.  Each  

year we try to add more 

native ñwinter interestò 

shrubs.  Look for the 

beautiful orangey -gold 

berries adorning our new 

'Winter Gold' winterberry 

hollies on either side of 

the fence as you enter the 

garden on the Third Street 

path.  Then look for the  

striking red branches of 

the Red Osier Dogwood 

along the path just inside the 3rd Street fence.   

Our banana plants on the other hand, with their huge 

leaves and stout stalks that serve as trunks, take a dim 

view of the descriptor 'subtle palette'.  Every fall they 

take delight (as do we) in stripping off their leaves and 

taking on a whole new life.  For a few short weeks, in-

between first frost and hard frost, the stout stalks be-

come the stars, brazenly wearing exotic colors, stripes 

and spots, strutt ing their stuff and proclaiming their 

new role as ñSite Specific Sculptureò art.    

Somehow the Site Specific Art piece never lasts quite 

long enough, for when the deep cold of winter arrives, 

the stout stalks of these seasonal beauties turn to 

mush and need to be cut down.  They along with the 

rest of the garden are given a blanket of mulch to pro-

tect roots from too much freezing and thawing.  It is 

the time of dormancy when roots, bulbs, and corms are 

alive but mostly resting ï the time of  ñputting the gar-

den to bed.ò 

And time for your Garden Coordinators to allow them-

selves a bit of ñdormancyò after weekly work parties on 

alternate Sundays and Mondays from March through 

November.  We leave you with this wish:  that you al-

low the Garden in winter to be a teacher.  May you ex-

perience this season as a t ime of creative dormancy, 

when you, l ike the plants and your coordinators, take 

time for renewal and replenishment, perhaps even 

snuggled under the warmth and cover of a blanket! 

THANKS -GIVING!  

Paul, Alyssa and I are deeply grateful for the support 

of the Glencarlyn community.  Neighbors, master gar-

deners and interns, visitors and friends make our work 

a joy.  Thank you for showing up for our Plant Sale in 

the Spring, Autumn Fest in the Fall, and for lett ing us 

know how much the garden means to you.  When you 

share the garden or gazebo with family and friends, 

purchase a plant, smell the roses, taste an herb, ad-

mire a shrub, we master gardeners feel gratitude for 

the gift of having a garden for teaching, for the oppor-

tunity to work with the earth and to create a place of 

beauty and respite from our wired world.   

We invite you to thank our faithful neighborhood    

waterers who came often this summer, especially in 

August and September when we had about 6 weeks 

with no rain.  They kept the 

plants alive!  We li terally 

could not do what we do 

without them.   

Please give your 

THANKS to:  

Mary Beth Corcoran, Jess 

Morton, Nancy Lowenthal, 

Nancy & Stuart David, 

Cheryl and Sophie White-

head, Xi Chen, Linda & Don 

King, Ruth Corlett, Anna 

Belousovitch, Tim Aiken, 

and Kate Hougen. 

 

 

 

Gorgeous Holiday and Note Cards  

Sets For Sale on Luminaria Day  

 

Your card purchase supports the Library Garden!   

Flowers, Fruits and Seeds 5-card Note Card sets (great 
for holiday giving) and Peace Holiday 5-card sets will 

be available for purchase at Carlin Hall on December 
12th when you pick up your luminaria candles.  Each 5
-card set sells for $10.  They are also available every 
day at the Library.  Almost all of the photographs were 
taken in the Library Garden by Master Gardeners Judy 

Funderburk and Mary Free.  

 

 

Red Twig  / Red Osier  

'Winter Gold'                Win-

terberry Holly  



6 

Remembering Glencarlyn  

ñOne of a kind; NO ONE else has one!ò  

By David Backus 

This is as bogus a reason for 

wanting something as 

ñEveryone else is doing, own-

ing or has options for é.ò 

Whatever.  

 I was digging the 

mulch out of the three year 

old composted leaf pile when I hit a metal object. THIS 

was probably NOT going to help in the production of next 

yearôs fabulous tomato crop so I didnôt think of adding it 

to the material headed to the garden.  

 Jim Moser (my very helpful neighbor) came over. He 

muscled the object out of the ground and we stood back 

and admired this artifact from a bygone era. It MUST 

have had a mechanical significance sometime in the past. 

Careful examination left us both in a quandary as to 

WHAT that significance might have been, but it certainly 

looks impressive.  

 The compost pile is located where my Great Auntôs 

shed used to stand until age and three rambunctious boys 

(me and my brothers) made it no longer useful. It was 

ótaken downô thirty years ago or so. This newly discovered 

splendid mechanical piece of history must have been bur-

ied under the shed way before I was born. The shed was 

used for horses (A horse, anyway) back in the 1920ôs. 

That makes this artifact a true antique. This also means it 

probably is worth something!  

 This got me thinking of the singular worth of antiqui-

ties. The latest art sales at Christieôs (Nov, 2015) for Roy 

Lichtensteinôs picture, óNurse,ô a cartoon character who 

looks amazingly like my high school lab partner, sold for 

$94.4 million dollars. ñOne of kind; NO ONE else has 

one!ò 

 Then the surprising Modiglianiôs, óReclining Nude,ô 

sold for $170 million. ñOne of kind; NO ONE else has 

one!ò 

 Now weôre not saying that this magnificent specimen 

of é ahem, mechanical ingenuity is necessarily in the 

same league as these pieces of art. We ARE saying, how-

ever, that, to our knowledge, this is, ñOne of a kind; NO 

ONE else has one!ò that we know of.  

 After careful consideration and consultation with my 

co-discoverer of this thrilling piece of art / machinery, ?,  

we (Jim Moser and I) are willing to part with it for a sig-

nificantly reduced price below these other items men-

tioned above. Just think of the thrill of giving such a 

unique item at Christmas to someone who óhas every-

thing!ô Without being too boastful, we (the curators of 

this item) will GUARANTEE this treasure will not be du-

plicated and will ABSOLUTELY be remembered by the 

gifted person for many years to come AS WILL THE GIV-

ER!  

 And, whatôs more, since we are not going to go 

through an art auction, again, we cut out the middle men 

and can sell at a greatly reduced price to the right buyer.  

 Jim and I only have two questions of relevance; 1) 
how much are you willing to bid for this inestimable ob-
ject? and 2) does anyone have the slightest idea what it 

is?    

What is this thing?  Feel free to address comments to : 

gcaeditorial.gmail.com (What is it? in Subject Line)  

More Coyotes in Arlington?  
 

Three Glencarlyn report sightings coyotes in different locations 
of Arlington , by themselves or  by friends. There is a picture on 
our Facerebook page, but  it is not very  distinct. A few years ago, 
the park service  displayed a short video of a coyote  recorded on 
a wildlife camera in Potomac Overlook Park. Are we in for an 
invasion? 
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Gary FitzGibbon 
Serving Northern Virginia for 29 years  

RE/MAX Presidential  

Tips for Going Green for the Holidays!  

Give More, Waste Less, Ideas ï Give gifts that will help reduce household waste all year long.  Ideas include gifts of time 
(offer to clean house, pet sit, etc.); gifts of talent (offer to teach someone a skill you have such as gardening or 
photography); gifts of entertainment (tickets to a game, movie, play, museum membership); gifts of learning or 
physical fitness (cooking or writing classes, golf or guitar lessons, gym memberships or classes in yoga or Pilates); 
gifts of pampering (massage, pedicure, etc.); gifts for the greater good (charitable donation in someoneôs name or 
donate unwanted good condition toys, games, etc.) 

To Wrap or Not To Wrap ï Gifts such as tickets, gift certificates, etc. donôt need wrapped at all. For oversized gift, donôt 
wrap, just place a big bow around them. Or consider making the gift part of the wrap, i.e. give your homemade cook-
ies in a reusable tin, wrap kitchen gifts in a colorful dish towel, tools for a gardener can be placed in a flowerpot. If you 
have to wrap, reuse things like old maps, newspaper or Sunday comics, etc. or buy recycled wrapping paper. 

Shop with the environment in mind ï Buy recycled; think durable; buy in bulk, say no to paper & plastic! 

 

For honest & reliable tips on buying or selling a home, please give me a call! 

703-876-5347 

VISIT MY WEB PAGE AT: www.garyfitzgibbon.com 

EMAIL ME AT:  gary@garyfitzgibbon.com 

www.facebook.com/GaryFitzGibbon.Realtor 

 

 

http://irelandsfourcourts.com/
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Glencarlyn Tee Shirts and Totes!  

                           These are still lots of Glencarlyn tote bags available with the Glencarlyn flower design on the right.  

      They are now only $2. We also have a few Tee shirt with the flower design  

              and a couple of extra large polo shirts with a Carlin Hall logo.   

     Show your neighborhood pride with some Glencarlyn  apparel or tote bag.  

                                                     

                                              Contact Pete Olivere at gca125yrs@glencarlyn.org or at 703 -626 -2520  

           

  
Kenmore Middle School Seeks Volunteers 

by Shauna Dyer  

Do you have a passion for  sc ience that  you would 
l i ke to  share wi th students or  perhaps you are just  
interested in ta lk ing to  students about  thei r  sc ience 
fa i r  pro jects?  Kenmore is seeking vo lunteer  judges 
for  i ts annua l  sc ience fa i r  that  wi l l  be he ld on 
Wednesday,  January 13 f rom 
11- 2:30 p.m. ( lunch provided).  

  

 I f  you are able to  vo lunteer  
p lease contact  Miche le Lom-
bard,  
Miche le. lombard@apsva.us or  
Heather .akpata@apsva.us.    

You can also register  using the 
QR code on the r ight . 

Empty Nester  and Ret i ree Mentors  

Kenmore Midd le School  is  a lso recrui t ing empty 
nesters,  fo lks wi th f lex ib le work schedules and re-
cent ly  ret i red good Samar i tans to  he lp star t  a men-
tor ing/ tutor ing program af ter  school .   There wi l l  be 
a shor t  or ientat ion/ t ra in ing and very f lex ib le hours.    

Language Ar ts and Math tutors are needed Tuesdays 
and Thursdays f rom 2:30 to  4:15 pm.   Al l  vo lunteers 
must  submit  the Ar l ington Publ ic  Schools Volunteer  
App l icat ion.   P lease contact  donnabudway@aol.com .    

 

 

Kenmore 
Students 

Honor Vet-
erans  

 

Students in Bev-
erly Coyleôs 
FCCLA (Family 
Career Commu-
nity Leadership 
Association) at 
Kenmore ex-

plored "Citizenship and Civil Ser-
vice" and decided to honor veterans 
by making bags filled with treats.    
 
Students formed an assembly line 
to sew and fill 75 bags with sweets 
during their meeting.   The gift bags 
were red, white and blue and filled 
with donated Halloween candy from 
the Kenmore students & staff. The 
FCCLA partnered with 6th grade 
Social Studies teacher, Tiffany 
Mitchell and her students who 
wrote letters of appreciation to the 
Veteran's of war.   

The recipients received a letter and 
bag filled with treats and thanks.  
The bags and letters were taken to 
the United States Department of 
Veteran's Affairs, DC VA Medical 
Center by Ms. Mitchell.   

Photo: Kenmore students with teachers, Tiffany Mitchell 
(center) and Beverly Coyle (right back) 

Music Performances at Kenmore:  
 

December  9 ,  2015 ,  W in te r  Cho ra l  Concer t ,  
7 :00  p .m.  

December  10 ,  2015 ,  W in te r  O rches t ra  
Concer t ,  7 :00  p .m.  

December  11 ,  2015 ,  W in te r  Band  Concer t ,  
7 :00  p .m.  

mailto:Michele.lombard@apsva.us
mailto:Heather.akpata@apsva.us
mailto:donnabudway@aol.com



